2022 – 2023 DRAFT Ludford Parish Council Annual Report.
Good evening and welcome to the Annual Ludford Council Parish meeting. As Chair, I would like to thank Penny Brasenell our Clerk, and Councillors Shirley Salmon, Jeff Garraway and Stephen Liddle for all their hard work during the past year. I would also like to welcome Councillor Phil Middleton who joined the council earlier this year and look forward to his contributions to future meetings.  Recently Alan Powell has been co- opted on to the Council.  Alan is a long standing resident of Rock Green and was previously a Councillor on Ludford Parish. 
I am required to read through my report on the work carried out by the council over the past year.  A copy of this will be available on the website.    

Planning.
Many applications have been submitted this year, 3 of which relate to variations to the original planning permission with some additional properties within the 3 current development sites at Rock Green, Ledwyche Rise and Foldgate Lane. 
Henley Grange, Rock Green.   A considerable number of dwellings have been occupied and an application has been received for a further 67 dwellings for Phase 2. During the first phase there have been considerable difficulties relating management of the site and the preservation and maintenance of important mature hedgerows and native trees.  Ludford Parish Council wishes to express their thanks to Councillor Jeff Garraway for his hard work and vigilance in these matters. Shropshire Council Tree Team have also been very helpful. The steps and footpath that cross over the A49 and connect Henley Grange to Ludlow have recently been rebuilt. 
In December 2022 it was my pleasure to open the new J. Sainsbury supermarket at Rock Green.  This is an important facility for local residents allowing job opportunities and access to a local food store without the need to travel into Ludlow town centre.   New timber fencing has been added to soften the boundary wall as it runs along the A49 junction.  This had been part of the initial planning consent, but was completed in April following a reported planning breach.
LPC met with representatives from Marks and Spencer, the developer, their agent and architect to discuss a wide range of elements in their planning application. Subsequently, we were advised that the existing application had been withdrawn and is to be revised.  It is understood that a new application will be submitted.”
Crest Nicholson Homes successfully applied for an additional 42 houses at Foldgate Lane. This will raise the total number of properties to 179.  Unfortunately, this increase in numbers has involved a loss of some 18 garages and parking spaces.  Ludford Parish Council objected to this diminution of provision siting concerns that verges and open spaces may be damaged by casual parking. Shropshire Council’s Tree Team have recorded a schedule of Tree Preservation Orders for this site.  The first phase of this development is taking shape, along the route of the A49 following extensive ground works and the inclusion of street lighting on both sides of the junction with the A49.  Ludford Parish Council does not expect this development to be completed for several years.  
Ledwyche Rise, Sheet Road.   In phase 1, 14 properties have been completed and all are now occupied.  There are 4 tenants on the site currently. It is expected that all 75 properties will be completed in 2023 with 8 affordable rental tenancies and 4, part ownership. Shropshire Homes are keen to locate the Ludford Parish Council noticeboard on to their site once we make a formal application.  They would also support Ludford Parish Council working with Connexus on ensuring the local connections of applicants.  
Rock Farm Solar Farm.  The Planning Application for this development is due to be discussed by Shropshire County Council in the latter part of June.  Following extensive discussions Ludford Parish Council submitted its response and awaits the decision.  Currently Ludford is in negotiations with Anglo Renewables regarding the Community Benefit Fund. 
Finance
The Precept for 2022/23 was requested and granted at £8000, this was the same as the previous year 2021/22. The precept covers the Councils expenses during the forthcoming financial year, such as The Clerks wages, website and domain names, street lighting, room hire and grounds maintenance. Councillors had also been advised by their Auditor to increase the General Fund of the Parish Council which has now been achieved to a satisfactory level.
In addition to the Precept, The Council were paid CiL money (Community Infrastructure Levy) due from the previous year, this amounted to just over £18,0700. This money is ringfenced and can only be spent on certain projects and expenditure approved by Shropshire Council. Every time a new house is built and occupied, CiL money is charged to the developer and part of that charge is subsequently passed on to the Parish Council the following year.
Having received a further sum of CiL monies in this years income Councillors will now carefully consider how to best spend the money in ways which benefit the community and Parish.

Social Media
After discussions the Council felt it necessary to engage with social media. At present this has been restricted to Facebook. The Council also has a new Mobile Telephone trial. The mobile will accept calls, texts and emails making it very versatile.
Ludford Parish Council Facebook page can be accessed here https://www.facebook.com/ludfordparish
Ludford Parish Council Mobile Number
07543 795982    
Communities Governance Review. Boundary review.  As Chair of Ludford Parish Council I attended 4 Ludlow Town Council meetings requesting clarification and confirmation that there were no issues in respect of the boundaries between Ludford Parish Council and Ludlow Town Council. No objections were raised or clarifications requested. 
The Local Government Boundary Commission for England(LGBCE)have been reviewing the number of electors within the Shropshire County Council electoral divisions.  Rock Green will remain within Ludlow South division and the LGBCE publicly announced that “ they considered the A49 parish boundary to be clear and strong.”  Ludford Parish Council provided further information regarding the community identity of Rock Green.  In our response we informed the LGBCE that Rock Green  was transferred from South Shropshire District Council into Ludford shortly after the A49 by-pass was completed.  Furthermore, the recent residential and commercial developments will enable a sustainable, strong and cohesive area to grow.   
Environmental maintenance and improvements.
There are 5 street lamps that LPC are responsible for, several of which require complete replacement. This will be completed over the next 12 months and all the lamps will be fitted with low energy LED units.
Ludford Green, Park Road. The maintenance and management of the small green area (Ludford Green) is the responsibility of the Ludford Parish Council. The edging stones were secured and a timber bollard was inserted at the western end to prevent accidental erosion. All the three cherry trees were surveyed and pruned.    
The Bone Bed, at the junction of Overton Road and Wigmore Lane is an important and internationally protected Site of Special Scientific Interest (SSSI). Ludford Parish Council are responsible for its care and maintenance and are seeking ways to preserve and renovate this area within the legal requirements and national standards. 
Parish Signs. The parish boundary stretches along the A49 to the east from Poughnhill to the east of The Sheet, north to the Bridgnorth turn on the B4117 including all of Rock Green to the Fishmore Brook.  To the west of the A49 it includes Steventon (and Foldgate Lane) Ludford Village and the southern side of Wigmore Lane to the border with Herefordshire. With the increase in new residents it is important to identify the parish boundaries.  Over the next year, 3 Ludford Parish road signs will be placed at these entrance to the parish area. 
Ludford Parish Plan.  Following a survey of all residents the Parish Plan was written in 2004 and subsequently up dated in 2008. Consequently, as a result of the expansion of the parish the existing plan will be reviewed during the next year to identify the needs of residents and identify how best to improve the area.
With further housing developments being completed I believe that Ludford Parish Council can look forward to a busy and productive year.  We will welcome new residents, see more new houses completed and occupied and have an opportunity to improve the environment for our residents. Once the disruption of the building sites begins to lessen we will be able to see a newly invigorated Parish providing employment opportunities, attractively planned and designed housing for owner occupiers as well as affordable rental and part ownership.  Ludford Parish Council looks forward to these developments.    

Imogen Liddle. Chair Ludford Parish Council. May 2023.
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